RECORD OF PROCEEDING

MINUTES OF A REGULAR MEETING
OF THE BOARD OF DIRECTORS

GENESEE WATER & SANITATION DISTRICT
HELD

Tuesday, September 22, 2020
At 5:00 p.m. at the Genesee Water & Sanitation District Administrative Bldg.
2310 Bitterroot Lane
Golden, CO 80401

And;

Of Special Note: Due to the ongoing COVID-19 issue, and to protect the health, safety and welfare of all meeting participants, it was determined to support the scheduled Board of Directors meeting via a Video Teleconferencing platform known as ZOOM, with said notice and information duly posted at all of the District’s listed posting locations.

ATTENDANCE

A Regular Meeting of the Board of Directors of the Genesee Water & Sanitation District of Jefferson County, Colorado was held as shown above, and in accordance with the applicable statutes of the State of Colorado with the following Directors present and acting:

David Pezzutti – In Person
Branch Russell – In Person
Frank DeFilippo – In Person
Cynthia Corbett – In Person

Roger Howell – Via Zoom
Also present in person were:

Scott Jones, District Manager
Chris Brownell, Superintendent
Bee Cessar, Director of Administration
Erin Carriere, Administrative Assistant and Resident
Bob Calley, District Operator

Travis Hayes, District Operator

By Zoom video teleconference:

Eric Barnes, Auditor with Fiscal Focus Partners, LLC
Gary Anderson - Former Board Chairman & Resident
Greg Bruskivage - Genesee Foundation Board Liaison

Residents: Mary Monet, Barbara Stanton, Jolynn Lenz, Allison Ruge, Debbie Grossman Brad Knickel, Becky Smith 
CALL TO ORDER

Chairman Pezzutti called the meeting to order.  No changes to the agenda were requested but due to a guest presentation, the meeting will begin with the Audit (under District Business).
Audited Financials Report - DRAFT
Eric Barnes with Fiscal Focus Partners, LLC is our 3rd party auditor.  Mr. Barnes said his company has been auditing the District’s financials since 2004.  Mr. Barnes read through each paragraph, the management’s responsibility, the auditor’s responsibility and their opinion as well as other matters.

It is the auditor’s responsibility to express a financial opinion based upon the audit and obtain reasonable assurance about whether the financial statements are free from material misstatement.  It is their opinion that the financial statements present fairly, in all material respects, the financial position of Genesee Water and Sanitation District as of December 31, 2019 and 2018, and the respective changes in financial position and cash flows for the years then ended, in conformity with accounting principles generally accepted in the United States of America.

Mr. Barnes then reviewed the District’s statements of revenues, expenses, change in net position and cash flows for 2019 and 2018 and the notes to the financial statements.  Mr. Barnes stated that our current ratio is a little over 2:1, liabilities to assets, which is adequate.  Cash reserves are low and there are only 2 ways to increase reserves – Revenue and reduce expenses.  
Mrs. Lenz inquired if the Audit documents could be shared on screen.  Chairman Pezzutti informs her that since this is a preliminary (draft) document it is not yet available for the public.  

Mr. Barnes noted that all requested information was provided to the auditors by Mr. Jones and Mrs. Cessar.  Fiscal Focus Partners did not have any issues in conducting the audit.  From a control standpoint, it is a small office and it is almost impossible to have all the segregation needed considering who bills customers for usage, is not also the same person who follows up on payments.  It is important from a control standpoint for Mr. Jones to stay involved – which he does – and also for the Board to stay involved and review financial statements and financial expenditures on a regular basis – which they do.  Mr. Barnes encourages all to keep up with that.  
Mr. Anderson notes that we have essentially recapitalized the District over the past 10 years and have seen major improvements to the Administration building, the Advanced Water Treatment Facility, the Sewage Processing Facility, instituted a maintenance program on all of the sewer lines therefore the risk for unforeseen circumstances or expenses, while not zero, has been lowered.  Mr. Anderson agrees that the reserves need to be improved but he is more comfortable with the state of the capital that is in the District today.  Chairman Pezzutti also mentioned that we have a Capital Replacement Plan and Director DeFilippo requested a copy of that plan.  Manager Jones indicated he will provide a current, un-updated plan.  The plan was last updated in 2013 and did not include the significant updates that have taken place since then.  
Director DeFilippo asks Mr. Barnes what his opinion on the status of this audit in terms of financial position.  Mr. Barnes replied with mediocre or 4 out of 10.  

Motion:  Thereupon, motion made by Director DeFilippo and seconded by Director Russell to accept the 2019 audit as presented.  The motion passed unanimously.   
A copy of the final 2019 Audited Financial Statements will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment.  

ENTERPRISE:
MANAGERS REPORT
A) Water Withdrawn and Water Returned to Bear Creek & Stream Flow –

During the month of August, the District took out 15,301,000 gallons from the stream and had to pull 1,493,000 gallons out of storage when the stream dried up for approximately 2-3 days.  As a result of the low stream flows, the District not only had to pull out of storage but also turned on both of the non-tributary Dakota Wells for replacement water.  The District returned 9,992,000 gallons to the stream. Not including the Dakota Wells augmentation, we had a 50% return to the stream through the treated effluent, indicative of considerable irrigation, which is typical for the July and August months.  Stream-flows have stayed at, or below, 5cfs – very low this year. This is less than 10% of the 102-year historical average – which is significant.
The Water Withdrawn and Returned Report(s) for the month of August will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment.  

Superintendents Report
A) Turbidity & Disinfection Report - No exceptions noted.  Director DeFilippo requested a GAC report.  
Administration Report 
A) Cash Disbursements
No objections to the August 2020 cash disbursements.
B) Aging Report
Director DeFilippo noted that we are a little bit behind – likely due to collections.  On track with paying bonds but behind on the $85,000 administrative fee.  Mr. Jones noted that the source of a portion of administrative related funding originates from Specific Ownership taxes and those taxes are just under 50% of typical collection, likely due to COVID - people unable to get emissions testing as well as people buying fewer cars.  
Any financial reports available for the month of August will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment.
DISTRICT BUSINESS:
Minutes
Minutes from the Regular Board Meeting held on August 25, 2020 were reviewed.  No additional changes or comments were suggested.  
Motion: Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director Corbett to approve the August minutes.  The motion passed unanimously.  
Wastewater Treatment Plant
A) UV Disinfection Project Update - Conducted a pre-construction meeting last week with RN Civil – the low bidder for the project.  Waiting to hear on their mobilization date as well as receipt of an overall schedule (Gantt Chart) and Schedule of Values.  HDR received a waiver from Planning and Zoning for the grading permit.  Applied for the building permit 5 weeks ago and after a follow up call, no one from Planning and Zoning can find the application.  Business as usual with Jefferson County.  

Director DeFilippo requests a copy of the Gantt chart when it becomes available.  

COLORADO WATER & CONSERVATION BOARD 
A) Reservoir No. 1 Proposed Enlargement Project - Applied for the loan with the CWCB.  The loan amount was $4.242 million.  That was the final result that came out of the Feasibility Report (increasing our raw water storage) from W.W. Wheeler.  Mr. Jones received the loan approval on September 16, 2020 as well as the updated memo from CWCB to their Board and forwarded those documents to this Board.  Shortly after, Mr. Jones received the loan contract documents, of which the Board will have to vote on this matter in the near future.  The one unknown is how much and if we will receive a grant, that information may not be known until towards the end of the year.  
Director Corbett inquires if we are expanding the reservoir to accommodate new taps.  Chairman Pezzutti explains that this will simply be improving our drought resistance of the District and expanding our sustainability from 2 months to 3 months.  Manager Jones further clarified that the District still isn’t up to the number of customers that the Service Plan, approved by Jefferson County in 1973, allows for.  It was always anticipated that the District was going to have to build additional raw water storage.  It took the stream drying up in 2002 before we were able to build the reservoir that we did – and because of money, we only built a portion of what was/is needed.  We built 101-acre feet and we have 225-acre feet of water storage rights that we can develop.  Director Russell explains that we have several responsibilities as a Board.  We have a fiduciary responsibility to our District to keep the fees low and when we have an opportunity to bring in revenue, like selling taps, to help us reduce or keep fees low, we have a responsibility to do this.  Just as important is the long-term viability of the District.    
Director Corbett inquires on any further revenue income possibilities.  Director DeFilippo confirms that he has not pursued any new potential tap revenue as per instructions from the last Board meeting.  

Mr. Anderson added that in 2004 the water study indicated that the District should have 125-acre feet in our storage reservoir.  Due to geology and issues with construction, the District ended up with 101-acre feet.  When the study began 1.5 years ago both reservoir #1 and reservoir #2 were looked at and it was determined that it would be substantially more cost effective to expand reservoir #1.  This would ultimately end up giving the District 46-acre feet of additional raw water storage at cost per acre foot that is roughly the same as that which was built back in 2005-07.  Without that initial expansion, residents would have dramatically lower home values.  Now we are looking at preserving values, not just for the homeowners today, but for the next generation of homeowners as well.  Why?  It is because we never had quite enough storage (101-acre feet vs the recommended 125-acre feet).  Why now?  Because the CWCB and the Colorado Division of Water Resources are willing to assist us with low cost loans and potentially a grant to build this reservoir expansion.  
Manager Jones mentions that if we didn’t have that reservoir down below (reservoir #2) then we would have run out of water this year.  
Mrs. Stanton points out that we live in the wildland urban interface in a mountain community and fire mitigation is key to our community as is fighting fires that occur near or in our community.  Mrs. Stanton witnessed helicopters taking water out of the reservoir down below, to fight the fire near Evergreen this past summer.  This is another consideration when talking about further expansion.  When you have conditional rights then you should protect them.  Mrs. Stanton feels like we should be storing even more than the 46-acre feet because we live in the west and these are drought times.  If you have the water to store, you ought to be storing it.  Chairman Pezzutti mentions that we support several fire districts besides Genesee and have several cooperative agreements with non-Genesee water District customers to provide emergency water to them in the event of a breakdown.  
Legal Report 
Manager Jones updated the Board on various water rights opposition cases that the District is involved with.  There was yet another water rights application from Mountain Mutual Reservoir Company (MMRC).  They are trying to take their paper augmentation water from Turkey Creek over to Bear Creek.  This has the potential of impacting GWSD’s water rights and is in violation of a global settlement that the District reached with MMRC in 2004.  We do have a recommendation from our legal counsel to oppose this.  Included with that, MedVed is looking to develop well and septic on their property and in order to provide the augmentation water requirement for their wells, that’s where MMRC comes in.  This is a case that we should monitor.  We currently have 4 cases upstream and 2 cases downstream that we are opposing.  This is causing a large, but justifiable, increase in water rights related legal fees.  Some cases are small but if you don’t oppose them then it sets a precedent for larger ones that do impact you.  Mr. Anderson points out that the number of cases in front of the Water Board is reflective of the demand for water in the area.  It will only get worse, not better and is only protected by having all the water in storage that we might need.
Motion: Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director DeFilippo to file a motion to oppose water rights application, Case No. 20CW3107.  The motion passed unanimously.  

Old Business 

A) Solar Feasibility Study – Director Russell updated the Board on the outcome of the study.  The study shows that it would not be financially reasonable to install the solar panels with the way the accounts are currently set up with Xcel – mostly secondary general rates with a smaller portion of commercial rates.  Secondary general side would take upwards of 30 years to see savings yet, the commercial side would result in immediate cost savings.  Emphasis to now be put on commercial rates starting with converting the old WTP to a commercial account.  Chairman Pezzutti closes this business until further information becomes available.
A copy of the Solar Feasibility Study will be incorporated within and made part of these minutes by attachment.  

 ADJOURN

Motion: Thereupon, motion made by Director Russell and seconded by Director DeFilippo to adjourn the meeting.  The motion passed unanimously.
Board of Directors Meeting – September 22, 2020
_____________________________________________
Scott Jones, District Mgr. & Secretary of the Meeting

David Pezzutti, President/Chairman
Branch Russell, 1st Vice President
Frank DeFilippo, Secretary/Treasurer
Cynthia Corbett, Vice President

Roger Howell, Vice President
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